MSFA EMS Committee Meeting

April 15, 2018
Meeting was called to order at 1115 hours by Vice Chair Rick Udell.  Chair Eric Smothers was on his way.  He welcomed everyone to Pikesville Fire Company.  He asked for a moment of silence in memory of Jim Seavey, Dale Hill and Danny Lister.
Linda Dousa passed around the sign in sheet and asked everyone to verify that the information is correct.
Chair report:  Throughout the meeting minutes.
Association Officers:  Vice President Dick DeVore was present; Vice President Mike Faust is attending another meeting; President Rick Blair is involved in the arrangements for Dale Hill who died yesterday.  He thanked everyone for their attendance and help on the committee.  He stated the leadership is depending on the background experience of the members to help work through various issues.  
SEMSAC:  Linda Dousa stated the last meeting was a short conference call.  There was discussion of the EMT testing and the issues with the process.  A vote was taken to support the NREMT testing process with 2 abstaining and 1 no vote.  

ALS Sub Committee:  Marianne Warehime stated they did not have a meeting but plan on discussing issues throughout the year.
BLS Sub Committee:  Chris St John arrived late.  Linda Dousa gave a short overview from the last state BLS committee.  Renewal applications will be online in the next few weeks for EMT’s expiring in December.  NREMT has changed its policy to allow EMT candidates to sit for the NREMT test or re-test up to two years following successful completion of the practical examination.  The new practical recognition policy process was implemented in July.  For those with administrative access with eLicensure, the bulk dropping of providers and bulk importing of providers for continuing education has been implemented.
Standards:  John Sullivan stated they have not had a meeting.
VAIP:  Charlie Simpson stated he wasn’t informed of the recent meeting.  Eric stated he was going to discuss at this meeting to see if anyone was interested in being on the committee.  Bill Dousa filled in for the meeting that was held on Thursday (September 27).    
MIEMSS:  Dr. Alcorta 
· Thanked everyone for their dedication.  He said it’s been a pleasure and honor to work with everyone.   He will be retiring October 31.  Dr. Tim Chizmar is currently the Assistant State Medical Director and will become the State EMS Medical Director on November 1.  Dr. Chizmar is an Emergency Medicine and EMS boarded emergency physician.  He has been very active as a volunteer EMS provider and EMD Medical Director in Harford County and also Region 3 Regional Medical Director.  He was unable to be at the meeting today due to work commitments.
· Executive Director search.  There were seven highly qualified candidates; two were picked by the EMS Board for final interviews.  One of those candidates has been disqualified (the Monday interviews are cancelled).  The second candidate will be interviewed on October 3.  The EMS Board may decide to interview one of the others at a later date.  
· Communications project.  This is a multi-year, multi-phased project.  Working with First Net.  Every hospital has been surveyed for VOIP capabilities.  This is on schedule and on time.

· Medication shortages.  This is an ongoing problem.  Currently fentanyl, morphine, diltiazem, dopamine, ketamine, mag sulfate, Zofran, calcium chloride, and now injectable benadryl are in short supply.  There are several work arounds; we need to make sure providers are aware and comfortable.  The protocol committee is looking at alternatives when shortages become critical.  Reach out to Mike Reynolds for help in obtaining drugs.

· Opioid crisis.  Still an issue.  Maryland is seeing 6 deaths a day on average due to opioid overdoses.  Narcan is the safety net and EMS is being asked to do more.  There is no good evidence that the strategies work.  There are several pilot or optional programs now:

· AA county has “safe stations” program.  Any firehouse is open for individuals to come in when seeking help with their drug dependency.  Crews will transport or call the crisis team for immediate response.  They are averaging 2 – 3 per day in AA County.  

· Opioid reporting on the OD map.  MIEMSS is required to report date, time, location (latitude/longitude), naloxone administration, lived or died information.  Elite data will be going into the OD map once the elite/HITA testing is complete.  This information will be backfilled to July to show true data and hot areas.  

· Naloxone leave behind program is funded through local Health Departments.  Narcan is provided along with instructions on use and a referral package for help.    Multiple jurisdictions have implemented the program.  Anyone interested, discuss with your Health Department and apply for the program.

· $200,000.00 has been received from the Opioid Operation Command Center to Maryland Behavioral Health Department to offset the unrecovered expense for narcan by EMS.  Reach out to the MIEMSS regional administrator for information on how to receive some of these funds.

· VAIP – meeting was September 27.  MSFA was asked to submit a name for the committee.  Eric stated Bill Dousa was present at the meeting and he planned an asking for interest at this meeting.  Charlie Simpson was appointed by President Blair at the Executive Committee meeting.  Linda and Dr. Alcorta will reach out to Brittany Spies at MIEMSS with contact information.
· Field operations exercises.  There will be a large exercise in the Fall 2019 at BWI.  Mutual aid will be requested.  

· CRISP – MIEMSS is finalizing the interface for export of information into CRISP.  3 Counties have signed on (Frederick, QA, AA) and are piloting the program.  There are certain obligations including patient’s ability to opt out.  Andrew Nauman at MIEMSS is the POC  working with CRISP.  Shortly an application will be sent out to all jurisdictions interested.  Synopsis of the report is going into CRISP.  There was question of triage tags and how they would be integrated.  CRISP can be used for tracking patients in a disaster, OD tracking, etc.  Medical Directors and QA officers will be able to access CRISP to determine patient outcome; this will eventually be available for field providers also.  The Essense project is looking at over the counter medication purchases to provide an indicator of population health and there is an effort to add EMS reports to Essence to look at disease surveillance. 
· Senate bill 682. – MIEMSS is working with MHCC, HSCRC, Maryland Insurance Agency and Maryland Medicaid on how to compensate EMS for treat and release, MIH, alternate destinations.  They are meeting bi-weekly.  They will be meeting in October with private insurers also.  These programs will not be sustainable if funding isn’t obtained.   Their report is due to the legislature in December.

· Active Assailant meets on the third Thursday of the month.  The Governor has reinvigorated the committee.  The white paper published in 2014 will be reviewed.  They will also review the protocol.  They are looking at requiring all state agencies to have a run/hide/fight training strategy, including schools.  They are also looking at prevention strategies.  The Rescue Task Force (RTF) approach works.  During the recent Harford County event, the RTF did well and helped extract several patients quickly.  
· MIEMSS will be meeting with MSFA and MFRI leadership in the next few weeks to discuss issues of concerns.  This is an ongoing meeting where issues can be addressed in real time with the EMS Board chairman present.    

· Rick Udell thanked Dr. Alcorta for his service and friendship over the years and wished him well in his retirement.   
MFRI:  Jim Radcliffe covering for ALS and BLS.  Todd Dyche is at skills weekend and sends greetings.  ALS – course schedule is out for the year.  Fall sign-ups are slow; encourage people to sign up early.  BLS – EMS officer 1 has been updated; EMS officer 2 is finalized; EMS officer 3 is in development.  The annual round table session for high school cadet programs was held in July.  Successes, issues and concerns were discussed.  They are working with school counselors more closely.  They are hiring a second regional administrator for Southern Maryland.  Maryland weekend at NFA is February 9 and 10.  The program is being finalized and should be out soon.  MFRI has also assigned an assistant instructor to help students with mybrady work and reviews to allow the lead instructor to focus on the class room needs of the students.
NREMT:  There was a lengthy discussion on the MFRI EMT training and National Registry Testing.  Charlie Simpson provided detailed statistics on the first six months of this year.  Vice-president DeVore said that based on the data, we need to recruit 10 people for every 2.5 EMT’s we get out of the system.

Highlights:

A. We, the fire and EMS companies need to better prepare EMT candidates for the course by:

1. Explaining the expectations and time commitment required to complete the course;

2. Letting candidates know the level of learning skills required to complete the course (reading/math comprehension, computer skills).  Possibly have MFRI to create a short voluntary preparatory course for candidates;

3. Providing a short overview course of initial EMS skills that include CPR, blood borne pathogens and HAZMAT with a computerized test to evaluate their readiness to commit to the EMT class;

4. Allowing candidates to experience what it is like to function as an EMT by riding as an observer.

B. While the MFRI Course has been enhanced by reducing the number of tests, adding My Brady and Platinum students need assistance from functioning EMT’s in our stations:

1. Commitment to formal mentoring programs with in stations;

2. MFRI release of information back to the stations of what material being is being presented in the course and when to assist mentors;

3. Encourage the use of the Platinum tool prior to testing since it greatly enhances pass rates;

4. Allowing students to get early experience handling EMS equipment and riding on ambulances.

C. The testing process needs to be  improved:

1. Imparting to the students emphasis on the importance of testing quickly after course completion;

2. Providing better access to Pearson-Vue testing centers;

3. Use of Community Colleges not testing EMT as testing centers;

4. Creation of a mobile testing lab.

MSP aviation:  Eric Smothers stated the hiring process continues for pilots and medics.  There is a huge medic shortage due to medical leave and retirement; 4 new medics are in the academy class that just started.  Command is working to keep the sections open 24/7.  Flight training simulator device is at Martin’s and is in operation.  Dedication date to be determined.     
RAC Shock Trauma:  Carla Aresco was called in to work.  She sent information by email to everyone.  It’s also attached.
Old Business:  Nothing
New Business:  Eric Smothers asked everyone to make sure we are giving the right information to our providers on EMT.  
EMT refresher with providers on extension – Wayne Tome asked if a second 6 month extension can be added for EMT’s who have been unable to meet recertification requirements.  In Cecil County, they are having a problem with getting enough people to fill a class.  Dr. Alcorta needs a formal request.
Good of the committee:  Next meeting dates are Saturday January 12 at Pleasant Valley (Carroll) and Saturday March 16 at Oxford (Talbot).  Sub-committees will meet at 1100, lunch at 12, and the full meeting at 1300.  
Meeting adjourned at 1500.
Respectfully submitted

Linda Dousa
